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December 18, 2019

The Honorable Rod Dembowski
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E
Dear Councilmember Dembowski: 
I am pleased to transmit to you King County Metro’s Income-based Fare Implementation Plan and a proposed motion that would, if enacted, accept the report. The motion and plan respond to Ordinance 18835, Section 109, Proviso P3, which states, in part:
Of this appropriation, $1,000,000 shall not be expended or encumbered until the executive transmits an income-based fare program implementation plan and a motion that should approve the income-based fare program implementation plan, and the motion is passed by the council.  
The executive should provide an oral briefing to the mobility committee, or its successor, on the progress of developing the program by June 30, 2019, and should file the income-based fare program implementation plan and a motion required by this proviso by September 30, 2019, along with any necessary legislation to implement the program by March 31, 2020.
A briefing was provided to the King County Council’s Mobility Committee on May 7, 2019. On November 20, 2019, the Council adopted language extending the deadline of this proviso response to December 18, 2019. Relative to the proviso, Metro Transit Department will transmit three related items separately: 
· A motion and attached implementation plan, including associated appendices (enclosed)
· Enabling legislation to implement the program
· A supplemental budget request to adjust the implementation date
The implementation plan describes the proposed new program that will be launched in mid-2020. The program leverages existing ORCA LIFT partnership structures to provide fully subsidized transit to people in King County who are most in need. Metro aims to increase mobility for residents who live in extreme poverty, which will allow better connections to services, employment, and education.
King County has experienced rapid growth, resulting in significant increases in prosperity for some, while others experience deepening disparities. In response, Metro has implemented several successful reduced fare programs, including the ORCA LIFT fare, which provides a nearly 50 percent discount on regular bus fare to people with low incomes. 
Development of the Income-based Fare Implementation Plan was informed by: 
· Input from a Stakeholder Advisory Group;
· Engagement with customers through community-based organizations and a survey;
· Consultation with experts and peer transit agencies;
· Coordination with Sound Transit and other regional partners;
· Analysis of data and market research, and,
· Utilization of King County’s Equity Impact Review tool.
This proposal to subsidize Metro transit service for people with no and very low incomes is one action that King County can take to ensure equitable access to transit for King County residents. At the root of the issue is income inequality and regional poverty – issues that King County and Metro cannot solve alone. Nevertheless, mobility is essential to move people out of poverty and change economic and health outcomes. To that end, Metro is committed to prioritizing investments that connect those who need it most to jobs, school, housing, healthcare, and recreation. Income-based, subsidized fares are a component of the solution, but a regional and reliable network that connects communities to opportunities is also necessary. 
The success of the income-based fare program hinges on consistent and sustainable funding and I look forward to additional conversations with members of the King County Council in 2020 about sustainable funding for this program. 
Development of this program proposal was concurrent with the creation of Metro’s Mobility Framework. The Framework includes guiding principles and recommendations for how Metro and its partners can achieve a regional mobility system that is innovative, integrated, equitable, and sustainable. 
The proposed income-based fare program furthers the goals of the Countywide Strategic Plan for Equity and Social Justice by investing in those with the greatest need, minimizing the impact of fares on those least able to pay, increasing human potential, and investing in community partnerships. By making it easier for more people to ride transit, the proposed program also supports the objectives in the Strategic Climate Action Plan. 
This report required an estimated 960 staff hours to prepare, costing $48,000. The estimated printing costs are nominal. 
 


Thank you for your consideration of this motion and implementation plan. If your staff have any questions, please feel free to contact Lindsey Greto at lindsey.greto@kingcounty.gov.


Sincerely,


Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:	King County Councilmembers
		ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff
		Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council
	Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
Rob Gannon, Director & General Manager, Metro Transit Department
Christina O’Claire, Director, Mobility Division, Metro Transit Department
